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Minutes of the meeting of the Cabinet held on 10 June 2014 at 11.00 am in the King Edmund Chamber, Endeavour House, Ipswich.
	Present:


	Councillors Mark Bee (Chairman), Jenny Antill, Beccy Hopfensperger, Gordon Jones, Alan Murray, Graham Newman and Colin Spence.

	Also present:
	Sarah Adams, Sonia Barker, Stephen Burroughes, Peter Beer, Terry Clements, John Field, James Finch, Jessica Fleming, Julian Flood, Sandra Gage, Peter Gardiner, Tony Goldson, John Goodwin, Matthew Hicks, David Hudson, Sandy Martin, Guy McGregor, Bill Mountford, David Nettleton, Penny Otton, Bert Poole, Brian Riley, Bryony Rudkin, Jane Storey, Andrew Stringer and David Wood


	Supporting officers present:
	Katherine Bailey and Susan Millington, Democratic Services Officers


1.
Election of Vice Chairman
On the proposition of Councillor Mark Bee, seconded by Councillor Beccy Hopfensperger it was 

RESOLVED that Councillor Lisa Chambers be elected as Vice-Chairman of the Cabinet for the municipal year 2014/2015.
2.        Apologies for Absence 
Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Lisa Chambers, Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member for Education and Skills.
3.
Declarations of Interests and Dispensations
Councillor Graham Newman declared a personal interest in agenda item 8 as he was a Member of Felixstowe Town Council, and abstained from the vote on this matter. 
4.
Minutes of the Previous Meeting
The Minutes of the meeting held on 25 March 2014 were confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.
5.
Public Questions

There were two public questions received.  The questions together with the Cabinet Member’s responses were circulated at the meeting.  The questioners were provided with the opportunity to ask a supplementary question.
Agenda Item 7, Bury St Edmunds Area School Reorganisation – Determination of Statutory Notices

Question 1 from Dr V. J. Hughes 

“Agenda Item 7, paragraph 66 on page 11 states:

On 23 May 2014 the Secretary of State confirmed his agreement to the National Education Trust (NET) as the approved provider for the new academy high school.

I understand that since the end of February or the beginning of March, a complaint to Suffolk County Council, concerning the tendering process to select the provider for the new academy high school, has been under investigation by an independent investigator, appointed by Suffolk County Council.

Given that that the existence of this complaint and its resolution by Suffolk County Council is a significant material input for the Secretary of State’s decision concerning the approved provider of the new academy high school, when and how did the County Council inform the Department for Education (Secretary of State) of this outstanding and, as yet, unresolved complaint?”

Answer from Councillor Lisa Chambers:

The Department for Education has known about this complaint since January and has been in contact with us during this time seeking information about progress.  

The original complaint was made to the council on 3 December with a full response made on 23 December.  This was escalated to Stage 2 of the complaints procedure at the request of the complainant and an independent investigation was carried out. The council is currently considering the report and a response to the complainant is due imminently.

Further information:   The council did not carry out a ‘tendering’ exercise as it is not the decision-maker in this process. The council can only recommend its preferred provider; the Secretary of State makes the final decision as he has in this case.  DfE has been provided with detailed information regarding the process followed by the council.
Supplementary Question from Dr V. J. Hughes:
I would like to thank Councillor Chambers for her reply to my question.
I am reassured that the council has confirmed that it kept the Department for Education fully informed about this complaint and its progress to date.

The Council implemented and ran “the bidding and selection process to choose which organisation will run the new school”. All of the process steps used, with the exception of the final step of awarding the contract to the successful bidder, bear an uncanny resemblance to the Gov.Uk’s definition of their public tendering process.
Given the council’s recommendation of its preferred provider is Crucial for the future provision of education in the Bury St Edmunds area, and that the complaint about the process leading to this recommendation is as yet unresolved, how can any decision taken at this cabinet meeting which promulgates this recommendation be considered sound?
Answer from Councillor Gordon Jones on behalf of Councillor Lisa Chambers:

I do not believe that this point is material to the decision the Cabinet is being asked to make today.
Agenda Item 15 – Raising the Bar
Question 2 from Jane Storey

In paragraphs 41 and 42 of the agenda item 15 – Raising the Bar – there are very laudable ambitions quoted for the young people in Suffolk.  These include:-
to enable every child to be the best they can be 
and then that the aims for Raising the Bar, and Suffolk County Council’s education work, have been refined to:
a)    Every child reaches their potential
b)    Every child is taught by a good or outstanding teacher
c)    Every child attends a good or outstanding school
d)    Every child is given the best preparation for life before and beyond school.
I have been approached by parents whose children have been bullied at school.  In a good school, however you want to define it, bullying is not only ‘discouraged’ but stamped on and not tolerated.  In many schools very positive action is taken and the child feels protected and can then reach their potential, to be the best that they can be.  In some schools, the child who is bullied is made to feel that it is somehow their fault.  You could argue that this is preparing them for life beyond school – but that is not what we are looking to achieve.
 

My question to Councillor Lisa Chambers, Cabinet Member for Education and Skills, is how many children and young people are currently off school ‘sick’ or educated at home, because of mental health issues brought on by bullying or where parents quote bullying as the reason for keeping them at home?
Answer from Councillor Lisa Chambers:

There are currently five pupils who are receiving medical tuition because parents have reported that their children cannot go to school as a consequence of being bullied. However, it is important to note that there are many other cases where children are receiving their education out of school because of anxiety and depression; in these cases bullying may be a contributing factor. In addition, parents who choose to electively home educate their children do not have to disclose to the Local Authority why they have made this decision; again a number of these cases may be as a result of bullying behaviour. 
Supplementary Question from Jane Storey:


Jane Storey noted that the response from the Cabinet Member acknowledged that bullying could be a contributory factor to some children being unable to access main stream education, and said that the Chairman of the Education and Children’s Services Scrutiny Committee had agreed to add the issue to its forward work plan.
Answer from Councillor Gordon Jones on behalf of Councillor Lisa Chambers:

Councillor Jones stated that he was pleased that the Education and Children’s Services Scrutiny Committee would be considering this issue. He said that the council would continue to work with schools to discourage bullying and minimise its effects on public health.
6.
Standing Item – Update from Scrutiny Chairman
At Agenda Item 6, the Chairman of the Scrutiny Committee provided the Cabinet with an update on recent scrutiny activity.
Decision:  The Cabinet noted the update.

Reason for Decision:  The Cabinet recognised the importance of the Scrutiny function.
Comments by other Councillors:  The Cabinet Member for Roads, Transport and Planning thanked the Scrutiny Committee for its detailed consideration of the Highways Contract. He said that the workload of the area offices was increasing, in a climate of decreasing finances, and it was necessary to harness technology in order to complete work to the satisfaction of residents. He said that he would liaise with other councils who had similar contracts with Kier MG, and would shortly be receiving feedback from the Cranfield University Research Group. He would ensure the outcomes of the Street Works Summit were taken into account, and requested people to come forward if they had any suggestions for ways in which processes could be improved. Councillor Newman acknowledged that the output of the Area Offices was not currently balanced, but said that this was due to the amount of outstanding work and the capacity of teams to complete it. He said that since early May, the number of outstanding jobs across the County had reduced from greater than 1000 to less than 200, and that it was possible to see this manifesting itself on Suffolk’s roads.
A Councillor was concerned that the scrutiny was directed mainly at rural areas, and said that in urban areas, where there was no parish clerk or SALC support, communication mechanisms were not clear. 
Alternative options:  None considered.

Declarations of interest:  None declared

Dispensations:  None reported.
The Cabinet agreed to change the order of the Agenda as set out below:
7.
Felixstowe Fire Station – Review of Firefighter Crewing Arrangements
A report at Agenda Item 8, by the Chief Fire Officer, invited the Cabinet to consider the outcomes of the proposal to change the firefighter crewing arrangements at Felixstowe fire station from a 7-day day crewed arrangement supported by on-call firefighters to an on-call only fire station.
Decision:  The Cabinet, having

i) noted the outcome of the fire and rescue service review into the impact of the change from a 5-day ‘day-crewed’ model to a 5-day ‘nucleus-crewed’ model at Felixstowe fire station and the associated reduction from eight to four full time firefighters; and 
ii) considered the response to the public and stakeholder consultation on the proposed change from a 5-day ‘nucleus-crewed’ model to an on-call only fire station and the associated reduction from four to zero full time firefighters;
resolved to implement a crewing arrangement at Felixstowe fire station comprised of on-call firefighters only, with the existing establishment of 21 on-call firefighters.
Reason for Decision:  At its meeting on 11 June 2011, the Cabinet agreed to the implementation of a 3-phased approach to change the firefighter crewing arrangement at Felixstowe fire station. The Cabinet decision was informed by a 12-week public consultation that had taken place on a number of proposals for changes to the delivery of the Suffolk Fire and Rescue Service. It was further agreed that, prior to the implementation of the final stage and a move to a fully on-call fire station at Felixstowe, a second public and stakeholder consultation would take place. The response to this second consultation informed the recommendations in the report.  
Comments by other Councillors:  The Cabinet Member for Roads, Transport and Planning, and Member for Felixstowe Central, said that in his opinion the consultation had been thorough, but it appeared that the facts were not widely known locally; as over the last 2 years, an appliance had never left Felixstowe Fire Station without members of the on-call team on board and there had only been 1 or 2 full time members of the fire service in the station at any one time. He informed Members that he intended to abstain from the vote on this agenda item.
The Cabinet Member for Public Protection reassured Members that he was satisfied that the consultation had been publicised widely and supported by detailed documentation. He said that in response to budget cuts, there had been changes to the Fire Service across Suffolk, but this had been managed with no station closures, and he reassured Members that there were sufficient retained fire fighters in Felixstowe. He said that the Felixstowe Port had its own fire service and this, together with the number of incidents Suffolk firefighters attend at the Port, had been taken into account in these proposals, as had the growth in the number of properties in Felixstowe.
He informed Members that across Suffolk the number of callouts was reducing, even though there had been an increase in the number of houses in the county. False alarms (the largest percentage of calls) had been reduced by about 30% and work was continuing to reduce this still further. He advised that the best thing people can do to make themselves safer from fire in their homes was to fit and then test a smoke alarm, as many serious fires can injure people through smoke inhalation before the Fire Service are even called.

Members heard that operational cover at nights and weekends would be unaffected by the proposals as the changes only impacted on 999 calls Monday to Friday during the day. 

Members heard that additional firefighter support for the Felixstowe Fire Station in the event of a large incident was usually provided from Ipswich and that firefighters were trained in driving fire engines through heavy traffic and were skilled in finding alternative routes if required.

The Cabinet Member for Public Protection said that he would welcome consideration by the Scrutiny Committee of Fire and Rescue Services in Suffolk.
Alternative options:  None considered.
Declarations of interest:  Councillor Graham Newman declared a personal interest in agenda item 8 as he was a Member of Felixstowe Town Council, and abstained from the vote on this matter. 
Dispensations:  None reported.
The Cabinet adjourned at 12:30 pm
The Cabinet reconvened at 1:00 pm 
8.
Bury St Edmunds Area School Reorganisation – Determination of Statutory Notices
A report at Agenda Item 7, by the Director for Children and Young People’s Services, invited the Cabinet to determine statutory notices to reorganise schools in Bury St Edmunds.
Prior to the meeting, the Cabinet received an errata in relation to the paper copies of the report that had been sent to Members.  During the adjournment, the Cabinet considered the errata and was informed that the version of the report which had been published on the County Council website was the latest version. Prior to Cabinet’s consideration of this agenda item, the meeting was provided with an overview of the amendments by the Director for Children and Young People’s Services.
Before Cabinet voted on this matter, the Chairman reassured Members that although the paper copies of the agenda papers that they had received had been earlier versions than those published on the internet, both Cabinet Members, and other Members who had received paper copies of the agenda, had been given sufficient time to consider the amendments. (Members of the public, who had accessed the documents electronically, had been in receipt of the final version). Members had received a briefing on the amendments by the Corporate Director, Children and Young Peoples’ Services, and had been provided with time to ask questions. Cabinet agreed that it was satisfied that it was sufficiently informed to make a decision.

Decision:  The Cabinet:
i) approved the implementation of the changes to specified schools in the Bury St Edmunds area from a three-tier to a two-tier structure, subject to acquisition of planning consent for any necessary building work being obtained by 31 March 2015. The changes were detailed in Appendix 1 of the report accompanying the agenda.

ii) endorsed the continuation of discussions with the Bury St Edmunds Academy Trust (BSEAT).
Reason for Decision:  The Cabinet agreed that the proposals, which applied to schools listed in Appendix 1 of the report, would reduce the number of school transfers and provide clear lines of accountability for attainment at ages 11 and 16. They would bring the organisation of the majority of schools in this area into line with the pattern found in almost all of the United Kingdom and Suffolk. They would provide a sustainable two tier model of education which would mean that these schools were well placed to attract the best quality teachers. Members agreed that the change could be expected to raise the level of attainment for children and young people in the area.
The Cabinet noted that the paper version of the report contained an additional recommendation (relating to the continuation of discussions with the BSEAT) which did not appear in the published version.  Members decided to reinstate this recommendation, as it considered it important that the Local Authority should continue to explore all options to ensure that the right decisions were made for pupils.
Comments by other Councillors:  The Cabinet Member for Roads, Transport and Planning reminded Members that the School Organisation Review (SOR) was the longest running initiative in the 40 year history of the County Council. The county would have three tier schools right up to 2016, and was still to reap the benefit of the changes. Results in the SOR areas had improved (albeit not in line with national averages), whereas results had temporarily fallen in other parts of the Country undergoing similar reviews. He said that the new high school would not be funded from the money which had been allocated for the SOR solely and that it was important that Section 106 contributions should continue to support the growth of school provision.
In response to questions, Members heard that a long running Policy Development Panel, started in 2006 had received a considerable amount of evidence in support of the change in policy. The decision to implement the SOR had been strongly advocated by a number of headteachers and most schools were in favour.
Members heard that the Council was keen to find local solutions to enable schools and the local community to work together, and initiatives were already in place in Lowestoft and Haverhill. Pay scales for teachers were nationally agreed, and although academies had the authority to implement their own, those in Suffolk were still staying within the national bands.
The Cabinet heard that Suffolk schools received less funding per pupil than those in other parts of the country and that a group of councils had been working together to ensure that the Government took account of this when implementing the national funding formula.

Members noted recent discussions with the Academy Trust, the focus of which was an appraisal of options to simplify progression to the Academy Trust upper school.  The council’s preferred model was for a 4-19 all-through school.  However, the Academy Trust was not agreeable to this proposal and discussions had failed to achieve resolution. The Local Authority was committed to reinitiating discussions if the Academy Trust was prepared to meet it.
Alternative options:  None considered
Declarations of interest:  None received
Dispensations:  None reported.
9.
Home to School Travel Policies 2015/16 and Discretionary Charges from 2014/15
A report at Agenda Item 9, by the Director for Children and Young People’s Services, invited the Cabinet to consider the outcomes of the Home to School Travel consultation and approve a revised Home to School Travel policy
Decision:  The Cabinet considered the results of public consultation on proposed changes to the Home to School Travel policy and:
i) agreed an increase to the discretionary charge from £510 to £540 per year (£170 to £180 per term) in 2014/2015. This would apply to all children who travel on Suffolk County Council contracted vehicles when they are not entitled to free travel. 

ii) agreed that the cost of a discretionary seat may increase by up to £30 each year (£10 per school term). 

iii) agreed that the discretionary charge should apply to all students, where applicable. 

iv) agreed the proposed Home to School Travel policy for 2015/16, as attached to this report as Appendix A.

v) agreed the proposed Post-16 Discretionary Travel policy for 2015/16, as attached to this report as Appendix B.
Reason for Decision:  Home to school travel was expected to cost £18.6m in 2014/15 and was the largest budget in Children & Young People’s (CYP) Services. In the context of a 30% cut in council funding the Home to School Travel policy had been reviewed for non-statutory travel. If approved, the proposals consulted upon were expected to achieve financial savings in the region of £65,000 in 2014/15 and £375,000 in 2015/16. They would also ensure the policy was clearly defined, and would reflect the changing educational landscape such as the creation of academies and free schools.

The general Home to School Travel policy for 2015/16 would be published in September 2014. This would enable parents to take account of their eligibility for travel assistance when applying for a school place for the following September.  

The Council had to publish its Post-16 Discretionary Home to School Travel policy by 31 May each year for the following academic year. This policy was published as required on the website with the caveat that it was subject to the Cabinet’s decision on 10 June 2014. As the consultation document proposed that any policy changes would be implemented in 2015/16, the only change for 2014/15, if approved, would be the discretionary charge. 
Comments by other Councillors:  Councillors stressed the importance of communication and urged that the policy be well disseminated amongst families in order to avoid them being given incorrect information and being misguided when making choices.  The Cabinet Member for Children’s Services assured Councillors that he would make sure there was clarity in the communication to parents.
The Cabinet Member for Roads, Transport and Planning stated that the Council needed to be mindful of the locations of centres of education and that if families had two or more children the cost of getting them to school would not be an inconsiderable amount of money.  He noted the introduction of the Endeavour Card, the use of which may be preferable particularly in urban areas.  In response, a Councillor noted the disappointing uptake of the Endeavour Card.
A Councillor queried how many school transport appeal cases had been successful on road safety grounds due to road side verges not being cut. In response the Cabinet Member for Roads, Transport and Planning advised that the cutting of overgrowth had been reduced due to budget restraints and most had been reduced to one cut per year.  
The Cabinet Member for Children’s Services advised that public buses were used for school runs and there was no evidence of overcrowding.  He suggested that, if Councillors were aware of any overcrowding, they should bring it to his attention.

A Councillor asked how many of the 399 sixth form pupils travelling to Norfolk and 258 travelling to Colchester to study were considered an exceptional circumstance.  When advised that it was considered exceptional if the course they wished to do was only available at those establishments, the Councillor pointed out that a course may well be available in Suffolk but pupils also chose these sixth form establishments due to the combination of courses on offer.  
Officers confirmed that free transport for all children exempt from the discretionary charges would remain whilst they were at their current school.
Alternative options:  None considered.
Declarations of interest:  None declared.
Dispensations:  None reported.

10.
The Expansion of Primary School Places at the Willows and Rendlesham Community Primary Schools
A report at Agenda Item 10, by the Director of Children and Young People’s Services, invited the Cabinet to consider if it wished to determine the notices to extend the facilities at both The Willows and Rendlesham Community Primary Schools following statutory consultation.
Decision:  The Cabinet agreed the permanent expansion of The Willows and Rendlesham Community Primary Schools which would take effect from September 2014 in response to forecast increased demand for primary school places.
Reason for Decision:  The County Council forecasts for pupil populations in these areas indicated the need for additional school places in reception classes between 2014 and 2018. This followed a previous report to Cabinet In September 2013 to provide additional places at a number of schools across West Suffolk.

The forecasts were based on a combination of birth rate and housing data and took into account the impact of parental preferences.

Data from the Office of National Statistics (ONS) indicated that this population increase would not flatten out until after a peak in 2019.

The County Council had a statutory duty to ensure a sufficient supply of appropriate school places to meet this increased demand.
Comments by other Councillors:  In response to a Councillor’s question the Cabinet Member for Children’s Services confirmed that the school would cater for mixed year classes.  A Councillor considered mixed year classes to be detrimental to pupils.  
Alternative options:  None considered.
Declarations of interest:  None declared.
Dispensations:  None reported.

11.
Stoke Ash Community Primary School – Determination of Notice to Discontinue
A report at Agenda Item 11, by the Director for Children and Young People’s Services, invited the Cabinet to determine the statutory notice to close Stoke Ash Community Primary School.
Decision:  The Cabinet agreed the notice to discontinue Stoke Ash Community Primary School on 31 August 2014.
Reason for Decision:  Over the last few years Stoke Ash Community Primary School had received targeted and focussed support from the local authority in order to improve educational performance across the school. Despite this support, the school had not been able to make a sustained improvement in educational outcomes for its pupils.

In September 2013, the school was inspected by the Office for Standards in Education (Ofsted) and was judged to be ‘inadequate’ and placed in special measures. When Ofsted place a school in special measures the Department for Education (DfE) try to find a sponsor to turn the school into an academy and improve standards. In the case of Stoke Ash the DfE had not been able to identify a sponsor and in the context of the very low number of pupils the local authority had to consider whether to close the school. 

A public consultation ran from 9 December 2013 until 31 January 2014. Six responses were received during this period. 

A report was taken to the CYP Directorate Management Team meeting held on 12 February 2014 summarising the six responses to the consultation and to recommend approval to publish statutory notices.

Approval was given and statutory notices were published on 21 March 2014. Following the publication of statutory notices there were four representations received on the proposal. 
Comments by other Councillors:  
The Cabinet Member for Children’s Services recognised the importance of strong leadership in small schools. 

The local Councillor expressed his sadness at the school’s closure and stressed how good the school use to be and advised that it did have adequate pupil numbers before the Ofsted report after which parents moved their children to other schools.  He stressed the importance of intervening as soon as possible when schools got in to difficulties.
A Councillor stressed the importance of understanding the reasons and the trigger points behind the closure and noted that Federations were working well together.

A Councillor advised that it was essential that the wider community was consulted at the earliest hint of a problem as these schools were at the heart of village life.

In response to Councillors’ concerns about how to support small schools in order that others did not close, the Cabinet Member for Children’s Services advised that a small schools policy was currently being drafted to address the issues and this would be going out to consultation in the near future.  
Alternative options:  None considered.
Declarations of interest:  None declared.
Dispensations:  None reported.

12.
Consultation on Progress Power’s proposed Gas-fired Power Station – comments of Suffolk County Council
A report at Agenda Item 12, by the Director for Economy, Skills and Environment, invited the Cabinet to agree the county council’s formal response to the consultation, in particular the acceptability of the application. 
Decision:  The Cabinet:

a) authorised the Director for Economy, Skills and Environment, after consultation with the Cabinet Member for Roads, Transport & Planning and local members, to submit a Local Impact Report and Statements of Common Ground to the Planning Inspectorate at the appropriate time, as informed by the key issues identified in this report;

b) agreed to advise the Secretary of State that while the Council considered a gas-fired power station on Eye Airfield would be appropriate in principle, the impacts of the associated development, in particular the electrical connection, warrant very careful consideration as to whether they can be justified, when considered against any positive provisions Progress Power may provide, and the national need for such development;

c) agreed to advise the Secretary of State that while the landscape and visual impact assessment provided a strong case for any consent to be limited to a Gas Insulated Switchgear (GIS) Substation, additional photomontages, produced to the requisite standard, and plans/elevations should be made available to enable further scrutiny of the comparative effects. Furthermore, that the assessments indicate that due to the level of residual visual impact, a Section 106 agreement for offsite planting would be necessary;

d) agreed to advise the Secretary of State that that the application did not provide for compensatory habitat measures for some species, and furthermore that the GIS variant would result in reduced ecological impacts;

e) agreed to advise the Secretary of State that the impacts of the development on the historic landscape had not been adequately assessed, and that an AIS substation would have significant residual effects on a potentially rare and important Iron-Age landscape, which could be partially overcome through an alternative GIS substation variant;

f) agreed to advise the Secretary of State that the impacts of the development on archaeology had not been adequately assessed, though were likely to have been underestimated, and that the submitted Written Statement of Investigation was inadequate. Furthermore, that the consenting of a GIS substation could provide additional mitigation by reducing the development footprint, and thereby increasing siting flexibility within an archaeologically rich area;

g) agreed to advise the Secretary of State that the Highway Authority had significant concerns relating to the currently proposed design for the new A140 junction and furthermore that there were number of assumptions in the Transport Assessment that require further justification;

h) agreed to advise the Secretary of State that further discussions were needed to identify appropriate mitigation for the impact of the development on the rights of way network, but a key element of that would be enhancements in the locality to improve the connectivity between the airfield and adjacent areas;

i) agreed to advise the Secretary of State that the opportunities presented to embody good design in all elements of the proposal should be thoroughly explored through an appropriate design review process; 

j) agreed to advise the Secretary of State that the envisaged socio-economic benefits were welcomed, though the Council considered more can be done to maximise these benefits locally. Furthermore, that some further assessment on the likely impact on tourist accommodation during the construction phase was provided to justify the conclusions made;

k) agreed to advise the Secretary of State that there were serious concerns over the implications of the electrical connection for agricultural operations and every effort should be made to minimise the impacts and furthermore, subject to some further refinements, the GIS variant substation presents a more acceptable solution;

l) agreed to advise the Secretary of State that the size, scale and lifespan of the substation should be tied directly to that of the gas-fired power station, and should not be permitted to remain should the power station be decommissioned, or to be expanded for other purposes; and

j) 
agreed to advise the Secretary of State that the recommendations set out in the report reflected the key concerns the Council had about the impacts of this project on the environment and surrounding communities, and specifically that the reduction in impacts provided by the GIS variant of the substation would likely be substantial and thus warrant the additional cost. Therefore, based on the information provided, the Council objected to an Air Insulated Switchgear (AIS) Substation being consented in this location.
Reason for Decision:  To seek to protect the natural and historic environment and the amenity of communities of north Suffolk and to maximise the opportunities arising from the development.
As a Nationally Significant Infrastructure Project, this application would be determined by the Secretary of State for Energy and Climate Change, so the purpose of this report was to establish the Council’s response a statutory consultee in this process.
Comments by other Councillors:  A local Councillor expressed her gratitude to the planning officers for preparing the response.
In response to Councillors’ concerns the Cabinet Member for Roads, Transport and Planning advised that there was a substantial difference between the footprint of an air cooled sub-station cutting across four ancient field boundaries and a gas insulated sub-station.  He advised that the initial proposal had been given ‘qualified’ support from the Council and that the views from Thorndon had been taken into account in the application.
Alternative options:  None considered.
Declarations of interest:  None declared.
Dispensations:  None reported.
The Cabinet adjourned at 3.36 pm 
The Cabinet reconvened at 3.48 pm 
13.
Annual Report on Corporate Parenting Board
A report at Agenda Item 14, by the Director for Children, Schools and Young People’s Services, invited the Cabinet to consider proposed priorities for Suffolk’s Corporate Parenting Board (CPB) and any future actions to ensure the Council and its partners fulfilled their corporate parenting responsibilities..
The Chairman welcomed Fiona Summerfield, Chairman of the Children in Care and Care Leavers’ Council (C2C) to the meeting and invited her to present the report at Appendix 2.  Fiona Summerfield advised that C2C’s main priority was to ban the use of bed and breakfast accommodation all together and that C2C’s most successful achievement to date was ensuring that children in care and care leavers had the use of suitcases rather than having to use black bin liners.
The Cabinet thanked Fiona Summerfield for her presentation and for all her work which provided inspiration to many young people. 
Decision:  
The Cabinet in noting the progress made by the Corporate Parenting Board in raising the awareness of Members and senior officers in the Council and partner agencies of their corporate parenting responsibilities and; the performance and the achievements of the CPB in promoting and improving outcomes for looked after children and care leavers:
i)
endorsed the role of the Board as champions for the voice of children in care and care leavers, acting ‘as if they are our child’;
ii)
agreed the Corporate Parenting and Sufficiency Strategy as set out in Appendix 1;
iv)
agreed the proposed priorities for the CPB; 

vi)
agreed that the cabinet receives a report annually to review the performance and efficiency of the Corporate Parenting Board.
Reason for Decision:  In recognition of the increased scrutiny of services specifically provided for Looked After Children and the effectiveness of agencies in discharging their Corporate Parenting responsibilities this report had been provided to Cabinet and provided information on the work of the Corporate Parenting Board over the last year (2013-14).

This would assist the Cabinet in fulfilling its duty to ensure that the interests of looked after children and care leavers were appropriately reflected in all Council policies and in the priorities of the Children’s’ Trust commissioning group, and Health and Wellbeing Board.

The report provided an overview of the work of the CPB and highlighted the achievements and challenges the Board had identified, setting out the proposed actions for the coming year.  The Cabinet was being asked to agree the actions proposed and decide if there were any further actions the Cabinet require to be taken to improve outcomes for looked after children and care leavers.
Comments by other Councillors:  Concerns were raised by Cabinet Members, other Councillors and Fiona Summerfield about the length of time vulnerable young adults stayed in bed and breakfast establishments. It was noted that young people often went into such accommodation on an ‘emergency’ basis but often end up staying for weeks if not months.  The Cabinet Member for Children’s Services considered this to be a valid point and advised that the length of stay was monitored.  He also advised that the Task and Finish Group would be reporting back its recommendations to the next Corporate Parenting Board.
Alternative options:  None considered.
Declarations of interest:  None declared.
Dispensations:  None reported.

14.
Annual Report on Children’s Social Care and Safeguarding Services
A report at Agenda Item 13, by the Director for Children, Schools and Young People’s Services, invited the Cabinet to consider the proposed priorities for Children’s Social Care and Safeguarding.
Decision:  The Cabinet agreed the proposed actions for continual improvement and maintaining high standards in service provision and outcomes for children and young people as set out in the strategic priorities.
Reason for Decision:  The Cabinet received a report annually to review the performance and effectiveness of Children’s Social Care and Safeguarding Services.  This assisted the Cabinet in fulfilling its statutory duty to ensure that child protection and safeguarding arrangements in Suffolk are effective.

The report provided an overview of services for children and young people and highlighted the achievements, service pressures and sets out the proposed actions for the coming year.  
The proposed actions were designed to ensure continued improvement in safeguarding children and carrying out the Local Authority’s statutory duties in relation to Children’s Social Care.

Comments by other Councillors:  The Cabinet Member for Public Protection raised concern about the lack of joined up working specifically with the Safer Suffolk Partnership Board.
The Cabinet Member for Resource Management and Waste welcomed the development of the Multi-Agency Safeguarding Hub (MASH) but questioned whether data was shared correctly between partners.  Officers advised that there was a protocol governing the sharing of information.  

Officers advised that there had been a reduction in child protection numbers however, numbers had now increased.  This was mainly due to a large number of sibling groups who had become subject to a plan over the last year.
In response to a concern about social workers being able to cope with increased needs, the Cabinet Member for Children’s Services advised that there was a major IT project being developed which would be reported back to Cabinet in future. He stressed the importance of making better use of modern technology.
In response to a Councillor’s question about social worker recruitment the Cabinet Member for Children’s Services advised that the priority was to improve social work conditions of services in a competitive market and ensured that good progress was being made.
Alternative options:  None considered.
Declarations of interest:  None declared.
Dispensations:  None reported.

15.
Raising the Bar
A report at Agenda Item 15, by the Director for Children, Schools and Young People’s Service, invited the Cabinet to note the progress and learning from the past 12 months of Raising the Bar and to agree the proposed way forward, aims and priorities for 2014/2015.
Decision:  The Cabinet noted the activities around school improvement and Raising the Bar in 2013/2014 and:
i) endorsed the future approach to Raising the Bar; and

ii) approved the arrangements for the Challenge Fund from Paragraphs 57-62 and in Appendix A.
Reason for Decision:  Raising educational attainment remains the Administration’s top priority. Raising the Bar was the corporate programme to improve aspiration, education attainment and work readiness for Suffolk’s young people. A revised programme approach was required to move on from the period of awareness raising and inquiry to firmly focus on delivery to meet the needs of the Suffolk education system.
Comments by other Councillors:  A Councillor referred to page 301 of the report and the priorities identified by Ofsted and how the priority ‘Improve communication with school leaders so that they understand the LA’s role in school improvement and how this contradicted the information provided on page 309 of the report under paragraph 49 a).  The Councillor stressed the importance of simple clear information being provided to head teachers. Officers advised that the wording in 49 a) was from the Learning Partnership and agreed that it did not provide the best description however, the School Improvement Strategy was much clearer and this had recently been widely circulated.

In response to a Councillor’s query regarding the role of small business, the Cabinet Member for Children’s Services mentioned the Greater Ipswich City Deal.  He advised that the Council had been working with Suffolk Chamber of Commerce and the Suffolk Federation of Small Business to develop a programme of business governance to assist schools.  When consulted on this, the Federation of Small Businesses provided no feedback.
Alternative options:  None considered.
Declarations of interest:  None declared.
Dispensations:  None reported.

16.
Future of Archaeology Contracting Team
A report at Agenda Item 16, by the Director for Skills, Economy and Environment, invited the Cabinet to consider a proposal for the future of the County Council’s Archaeology Service.
.
Decision: The Cabinet:

i)  
agreed a spin out of Suffolk County Council’s Archaeology Contracting team via a management buyout;

ii) Agreed the management buyout for a limited period of time with a loan of up to £300,000 to provide working capital, at a commercial rate of interest; and

iii) delegated to the Deputy Chief Executive, in consultation with the Cabinet Member for Localities and Environment, authority to take all necessary steps to ensure that the new business is established outside Suffolk County Council within the financial parameters and timescales set out in this report.
Reason for Decision:  The Contracting team within the Archaeology Service undertook archaeology for the Council and for a wide range of organisations, primarily in the private sector. Most of its activity was with the private sector.  In order to put these arrangements on a more formal footing, on 16 October 2012 Cabinet authorised the Director of Economy Skills and Environment to develop a full business case for the Council’s archaeology contracting team to operate as a wholly-owned business from April 2014. This would enable the Archaeology Contracting team to take advantage of the trading opportunities available to council trading companies.

Since November 2012 officers had been working to establish a wholly owned company: in November 2012 the Archaeology Service of the Council was split into its advisory and trading (contracting) functions and new management was appointed to both teams. The Archaeology Contracting team was established as a trader within the Council and new financial and work flow processes were introduced to put the team onto a more commercial footing in preparation for its incorporation.

The Finance and Property and Economic Development, Planning and Environment Policy Development Panels (PDPs) reviewed Cabinet’s decision and supported divestment to a wholly owned company but for no more than two years after which a disposal of the company should take place. 

The opportunity for a management buyout without prior transition to a wholly owned company had now arisen which would mean that the Council could withdraw from the business of providing archaeology contracting services on a shorter timescale. 

The Archaeology Contracting team accounted for 65% by number of contracts for all archaeology services in Suffolk. The percentage by value is less but not known. The team provided an important service to small and medium sized companies in Suffolk, as well as some regional and larger companies, which needed archaeology services to meet planning conditions in order to develop. It was beneficial to both Suffolk’s heritage conservation and to developers that there was a competitive, locally based archaeology contractor.
Comments by other Councillors:  In response to a Councillor’s query regarding the timing, Cllr Hopfensperger advised that economic conditions meant there was an upturn in development activity in Suffolk and it was the right to take advantage of this.
The Cabinet Member for Resource Management and Waste stated that she would have liked further information on the financial viability of management buyout within the report.  A Councillor who shared these concerns also asked if any risk analysis had taken place regarding the transfer of contracts from the Council to the new company.  The Cabinet Member for Localities and Environment advised that the Council had taken both legal and procurement advice and was confident there was not a huge risk involved in transfer of contracts, and gave reassurance that monitoring of the company’s performance would take place.

The Cabinet Member for Localities and Environment considered that there was sufficient work for an archaeology contracting company of the size of the new company in Suffolk.

Alternative options:  None considered.
Declarations of interest:  None declared.
Dispensations:  None reported.

17.
Education Other Than at School Policy
A report at Agenda Item 17, by the Director for Children, Schools and Young People, invited the Cabinet to agree and adopt the revised EOTAS Policy.
Decision:  The Cabinet adopted the revised and updated Education Other Than at School Policy (EOTAS).  
Reason for Decision:  The previous Education Other Than at School Policy was agreed by the Directorate Management Team in July 2012 and placed on Suffolk County Council’s website. There had been many improvements and changes to Education Other Than at School (EOTAS) Service within Suffolk since 2012, the implementation of ‘Raising the Bar’ and changes within Department for Education (DfE) guidance.  These developments needed to be reflected within the County Council’s policy for this area of work. 
Comments by other Councillors:  In response to a Councillor’s concerns about the lack of information contained in the report, officers advised Cabinet that the policy was aimed at parents in order to provide clarity on what they could expect from the local authority.  Officers advised that the concerns raised by Councillors would be addressed, where possible, within the policy.
A Councillor expressed concern about the serious issues currently surrounding the way that EOTAS was delivered and wished to see an action plan and a policy document for EOTAS in the future.  Officers advised that in principle this was not a problem and suggested that this should be incorporated into the report on EOTAS for the Education Scrutiny Committee which was already scheduled in the Committee’s forward plan.
Alternative options:  None considered.
Declarations of interest:  None declared.
Dispensations:  None reported.

#.
Urgent Business

There was no urgent business reported.
The meeting closed at 5.34 pm.
Chairman
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